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Craig, Sondra

From: Gregory Hilbert <greghilbert@hotmail.com>
Sent: Sunday, August 3, 2025 1:51 AM
To: ZZ Council Members
Subject: Repeat re Bubblers WITH PDF ATTACHMENT
Attachments: Bubblers La Crosse Heritage Preservation Commission.pdf

*** CAUTION: This email originated from an external sender. DO NOT click links or open attachments unless you recognize the sender and 
know the content is safe. ***  

 
Dear City of La Crosse Council Members, 
 
As the most frequent contributor of posts to the 35,000-member 
La Crosse Facebook page since January of 2023, I'm highly familiar with 
the issues surrounding La Crosse's ornate cast-iron bubblers and with the 
fact that many thousands of members — roughly 95% of those who've 
expressed themselves — want the bubblers preserved AND restored to 
continuous delivery of fresh, cold water. 
 
At the invitation of a Heritage Preservation commissioner in 2024, I compiled  
and submitted a 215-page PDF appealing to the city to do what the public wants. 
It contains thousands of comments from people who want the bubblers preserved 
and operating. The PDF is attached. A quick skim will tell you what the public wants. 
 
To update that 2024 appeal: There is virtually no opposition to the installation of 
wheelchair-accessible fountains, but there is considerable angst and disgust that 
the bubblers were turned off as "the only way to comply with ADA". Timidity in the 
face of insanity! 
IF the federal bureaucracy threatens or sues or levies a fine, fight it in court and 
national media and sue for trying to force the city to needlessly deprive citizens  
and visitors of every age the readily accessible water they want and some need, 
especially in conditions of high heat, putting the public health at risk.  
 
Gregory Hilbert 
 

 Some people who received this message don't often get email from greghilbert@hotmail.com. Learn why this is important   



To: La Crosse Heritage Preservation Commission Board Members
From: Gregory Hilbert  greghilbert@hotmail.com  Cell 860-338-4059
244 S 38th St  Mesa AZ 85206  Date: August, 2024

Subject: Request Commission Action to Preserve La Crosse’s Treasured and Iconic 
Outdoor Drinking Fountains Commonly Known Fondly to the People of La Crosse and 
from La Crosse as….

                                                 Bubblers
"Cultural and historic assets are a significant part of the heritage, education and
economic base of a community. Preserving the community's heritage fosters 
civic pride in the beauty and accomplishments of our past...What should be 
preserved are buildings, sites, districts, structures, objects, and significant 
natural features that represent and reflect the city’s cultural, social, economic, 
religious, political, architectural, or aesthetic heritage. ”
 
                            About the Requestor and Contents                                    
Please see the letter of my introduction by Mary Eisenhower on the next page. I grew up in La
Crosse (1950-1968). My undergraduate and Master’s degrees were earned eleswhere. The 
bulk of my career in publishing, media and founding, funding and leading non-profits was 
mostly in CT, secondarily in metro Chicago, central WI, and AZ where I am now retired. My 
familiarity with La Crosse’s drinking fountain history derives from 1950-68 childhood 
experience and what I’ve gained researching for a number of posts among the 1,500+ posts 
I’ve contributed to the Facebook page “You Might Be From La Crosse” since January 2023, 
and digesting the thousands of member comments and other expressed reactions to them 
and the posts of others. I cannot speak for the group per se, which now numbers over 33,000 
registrants. I am however uniquely qualified to fairly characterize the nearly unanimous 
sentiments and opinions of the thousands who have expressed themselves regarding La 
Crosse’s outdoor “bubblers”. I consider the large
cumulative number as highly significant and revealing
of the majority opinion of La Crosse residents at large.

I’ve been asked by Commissioner Greg Clark to
speak to the historical significance, origin stories, and
why preservation of La Crosse’s ornate, cast-iron
outdoor drinking fountains aka bubblers is important.  
I will do that chiefly via screen captures of my
posts and others on the La Crosse Facebook
page, and responses to them. Note that the origins
of the history begin with gifts of ornate drinking
fountains to the people of La Crosse, the first by
Mayor Dr Frank “White Beaver” Powell in 1890, and
the most notable after that by Wisconsin Governor
George Peck in 1910. Additional drinking fountains
were installed in the early 1900’s, as La Crosse built its facilities for providing clean drinking 
water to the public. The familiar green “bubblers” you are asked to preserve were almost
certainly cast by La Crosse’s Torrance Casting when it was John Torrance & Sons 
Casting, and were installed beginning in the early 1920’s.

mailto:greghilbert@hotmail.com




 Dear Commissioners:                                                                              August 2024
 
  This is to request a series of actions to: 
  

  (1) Preserve La Crosse’s iconic and treasured “Bubblers” in place,

  (2A) Determine the number, conditions and whereabouts of those that have been   
   removed in the past, (2B) repair as many as possible (welding cast iron is difficult  
   but far from impossible, and competent plumbers can repair or replace internal 
   parts) for reinstallation, and (2C) obtain a mold and bowl castings as needed.

  (3) Publicly display those that can’t be made operable,

  (4) Retain bubblers in place as wheelchair-accessible fountains are installed, and

  (5) Because pushbutton spigots cause tepid water to be delivered, restore all
   installed bubblers to the continuous delivery of cold water. 

The city itself states (1) that La Crosse’s aquifer was not being depleted in the 
past nor is it now, and is in fact more than adequate to meet La Crosse’s needs, 
and (2) that the cost of the water saved by use of the pushbutton spigots 
installed some years ago is a paltry $1,750.
  

The screen captures on the next 200-plus pages convey the origins and history 
of La Crosse’s “bubblers” and tell why – in the words of a huge number of 
people from La Crosse -- their preservation is important. They are iconic, a source
of pride unique to La Crosse. Their ornate design pleases the eye and reminds of La 
Crosse’s robust history and heritage. They have been used and valued by tens of 
thousands in each of 5 generations. They were equitably installed in virtually every 
neighborhood, park and school frontage, and have been a welcome part of everyday 
life. Experiences in common of the bubblers are so widespread and remembered so 
fondly and happily by so many that they contribute to community cohesion and good 
will. They are a symbol of a city that was determined to quench the thirst of all, rich 
and poor, northside and southside, young and old. 

Please note that were it not for the rising instability of the software I was using 
to compile screenshots of posts and comments before converting this 
document to a PDF, that I could have included many more comments, 
enough to make this a 1,000-page document! 

If each of you were to do no more than skim these pages, reading just a handful 
of comments, it would be incomprehensible to me if you did not quickly and 
unanimously agree to put La Crosse’s bubblers on your agenda for greater 
preservation action than has been the case in the past. I think that among La 
Crosse’s public at large it would likely be one of the most widely popular things 
the Heritage Preservation Commission has ever done.

Sincerely, Gregory Hilbert



        Heritage That Matters To ALL



https://  www.facebook.com/groups/fromlax/permalink/2822919237858013  

      

              As of July 18
      

    Over 600 likes, comments and shares to this one post! 

https://www.facebook.com/groups/fromlax/permalink/2822919237858013
https://www.facebook.com/groups/fromlax/permalink/2822919237858013


      Comments responding to this post follow.





  Lori Ello











     I’m calling special attention to this comment because raised-in-La  
    Crosse friend William Mullen is a two-time PULITZER PRIZE WINNER.













   



 



  



Just a Reminder: Thousands of Comments and          
Many Photos Are Not Included in This Compilation    







   La Crosse’s Bubbler Phenomenon

  

   This document contains only a fraction of  
   the thousands of comments expressing the
   living heritage the people of La Crosse 
   want preserved. Recognizing it would be   
   unreasonable to ask you to read them all,   
   I ask only that you read enough to realize 
   the phenomenon of bubblers as icons of  
   happiness, history, and heritage.



New Hope for Preservation of Our Treasured 
BUBBLERS Thanks to This Group’s Members 

              

  
                                 
           As of July 18 

600 Supportive Responses to the Post Above Got 
Attention and Made a Difference. Please Keep It Up     
Last week I sounded an alarm about the slow but steady disappearance of La Crosse’s 
iconic outdoor “Bubblers” (aka drinking fountains). Over 500 of you responded, 
demonstrating that huge numbers treasure those bubblers and want them preserved. Buoyed 
by that, I commented to a Preservation Commission Board member, seeking action. He 
replied by inviting me to make a formal request to him, saying he would like to put it 
before the entire board for consideration. I replied that I would prepare and submit the 
request, but that it would take me until late Aug, because the bulk of the document would 
consist of screenshots of the several posts I’ve done in the past and a couple more like this 
one, and would include the CUMULATIVE DELUGE OF COMMENTS responding to those 
posts that translate to favoring preservation. Based on what I’ve compiled so far, the PDF 
document containing all that and additional information will approach 200 pages! Let me be 
clear: if the Preservation Commission takes action, it won’t be my doing but YOURS! Nobody 
can speak for this group, but we can speak for ourselves. If you want to help secure 
preservation, one way you can do that is by sharing your bubbler memories, 
comments and photos here, and your opinion as to why La Crosse’s bubblers should 
be preserved.











           La Crosse ADA Transition Plan – Benesch

https://www.benesch.com/project/la-crosse-ada-transition-plan/






  

Over 350 Responsive   
  Actions the Day After 
  I Posted About the                 
  Invitation





    



         

Note: You’ll See this photo again, from when it was 
originally posted by Mary Kurth Ameson in 2018





 









 

  

                      



  Over 300 Response Actions Despite Multi-posti    



   





    



    

         





          





             

                



           







 



 



             













Over 900 Likes, Comments and Shares!
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According to her profile she works for a construction company.





    







 





        











  

             







                         (Post photos and graphics are on next page)



    (The Screenshot Janice provided of a 1927 article about Peck’s fountain is on the 
next page, enlarged. Below is a wiki re Peck.)





 Over 150 More Likes, Comments and Shares



  
 

 
                    







  







 Nearly 400 Response Actions to This Post in 2018





             





      Nearly 300 Responses to This 2018 Post 



        



You Might Be From La Crosse If...

   Over 200 responses to 2019  
    post without a photo







Nearly 900 Response Actions to a 2021 Post          
About the Bubblers Having Been Turned Back On









   







 Over 800 Response Actions to Curt’s 2021 Post 







     



               Over 200 Responses to this post in 2019







           This 2016 Post Had Nearly 300 Responses.

 XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX

  This 2016 post states that several years before 2016 the HPC   
  designated the remaining “about 36” of the slowly disappearing
  bubblers to be “Historic Landmarks”. They continue to slowly  
  disappear. As best I can determine, as of Aug 2024 only about 
  31 remain. Their number and locations should be made public,  
  as should the whereabouts, number and condition of the many  
  that have been removed. That information will help determine  
  what can be done to improve preservation for public display 
  and/or utilization alongside wheelchair-accessible fountains. 
  XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX



    Charlie Dierkop



  John Torrance Comments, Torrance Casting







  A Very Short Charlie Dierkop Bubbler     
   Story Told By Charlie, Here, in 2016. 

  XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX

  XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX 

THE TRASHING OF TREASURES THAT BELONG TO THE PEOPLE OF LA CROSSE 
MUST STOP! THE BUBBLER CHARLIE REFERS TO WAS RECENTLY REMOVED!! 
Charlie’s was a rags to riches story after growing up in La Crosse, leaving Aquinas to join the 
Marines during the Korean War and then becoming a famous actor, but he loved La Crosse 
and La Crosse loved Charlie. Below is the comment Charlie made when responding to a post 
about La Crosse’s bubblers here in 2016.  Charlie passed away 6 months ago, but I’m 
pretty sure he’d want La Crosse’s bubblers preserved!

“When I was a little boy, maybe first grade, and all my friends seemed to be going to 

school at Holy Trinity, I met Fr Guille at the bubbler. As the story goes I asked him how 
much does it cost to become a Catholic? I don’t remember his response but I did start 
going to Holy Trinity grade school. Fr Plecity was at the parish then.”

       Over 200 Likes, Comments and Shares



 Here’s Charlie’s comment, a reply, and what Charlie had to say about the Monsignor Plecity. 

 

 





    
     



  

 





 





  



    Over 500 Likes, Comments and Shares







  





       Wikipedia re Governor Peck, Gift-giver in 1910 of a cast iron  
     drinking fountain of a type like Powell’s 1890 gift.







     

                Over 300 Likes, Comments and Shares







  



 
   



These photos were shared by Mary Lepsch Tenant,                                                     
   Cynthia Botcher Colby, Jeff S King, Lori Ello, Bob Good and Linda Stone.    

  

                                                                                  
                                                                                  
     Linda Stone post 2018. People were unhappy    
    about pushbutton tepid water.



 Jeff Hundt shared this PHOTO ART he saw in La Crosse.      
 Do You Want La Crosse’s Bubblers Preserved? 

 Jeff saw this photo art on the wall of an office in La Crosse. Having been invited to 
request La Crosse Heritage Preservation Commission preservation of La Crosse’s slowly but 
steadily disappearing “Bubblers”, I’ll be submitting screenshots of posts, photos, and member 
comments --- over 200 pages in all – to show that overwhelming numbers of people from La 
Crosse treasure them, value them and want them preserved. If you’re among them, this is 
your chance to be heard, and if you’ve commented previously, it’s okay to comment again! 



  

 

La Crosse’s circa 1891-1894 Plan for Supplying      
Water to “Pre-Bubbler” Drinking Fountains.                          

It Came on the Heels of Dr Frank Powell’s Donation of La 
Crosse’s First Drinking Fountain at Second & Main in 1890. Red 
X’s show the placements that ensued. Gov Peck’s donation 
fountain was installed at Fifth & Main.



A Pitiful, Shameful Disgrace!
La Crosse Bubblers Once

Delivered Cold Water 
Continuously. In 2012 the
City bought Push-button
Spigots for La Crosse’s 35 
Remaining Bubblers, to 

save only $1,750 of water 

per year! And now the 
Remaining Bubblers
Deliver Tepid Water!   

Meanwhile the number of Remaining              
Bubblers Has Further Fallen, to about 31.

For starters, the continuously flowing cold water wasn’t literally 
being “wasted”. It didn’t evaporate, but went back into the ground, and was eventually 
recycled. Moreover and in any case, the current city website says “Of primary importance is 
the capacity of the aquifer from which the Utility obtains its water supply. An examination of 
data kept by the Utility shows no depletion of the water levels in the aquifer, and its 
capacity appears to be more than adequate to sustain the needs of the City.”  The Utility 
page on the city website says “In 2014, the total water pumped into the distribution system 
was around 3.9 billion gallons of water” and that it [currently] costs “less than a penny per 
gallon”. Translation: To have bubblers that deliver cold water would take one tenth of 1% of 
the aquifer water that is more than adequate and not being depleted!To my mind, given those 
facts, it’s worse than foolish to make the children and adults of La Crosse – and visitors to it --
drink tepid water to reduce its water bill by $1,750 per year. Especially in a country suffering 
an obesity epidemic among adults AND children, worsened by drinking large amounts of 
sugared soda insterad of cold water. God almighty, isn’t a contribution to children’s health 



worth $1,750 a year? And they can be left in place when and if wheel-chair accessible 
fountains are installed! Please see my comment for documentation of the city’s estimate of 
savings for delivering tepid water. PS Don’t tell me the city can’t afford $1,750. A 5-yr 
prelim city capital budget proposes to spend $400,000 on City Hall BATHROOM 
REMODELING and plumbing repairs! 

       IMPORTANT DOCUMENTATION BELOW
Following is a 2012 WKOW report to document what I’ve said that you can’t find on the city’s 
website. Note that the city’s own estimate of savings per bubbler using the pushbutton  
spigots was only $50 per year per bubbler ($50X35 bubblers = $1,750 per year): 

“LA CROSSE, Wis. — The drinking fountains scattered throughout downtown La Crosse can 
be a source of refreshment on a hot summer day, but some people think they are a big waste.
That’s because the water runs whether they are being used or not. City Officials say they 
have found a solution. They plan to purchase new push-button spigots for all 35 fountains 
meaning water will only run when they are being used. The city estimates between four and 
five million gallons of water flow through the fountains every year. With the new spigots, a 
fraction of the water will be used and they say the change won’t ruin the historic design of the 
fountains. “The bodies and the bowls of the fountains will stay the same, the new devices 
simply thread in or screw into the existing bowls so there would be no conversion other than 
changing that spigot,” says the city’s Utilities Manger Xxxx Xxxxxxx. The spigots could save 
the city up to 50 dollars a year per fountain. The city’s utilities manager says they hope to 
have them installed by the end of April.”

Below is from the City website

       IMPORTANT DOCUMENTATION ABOVE
 



    In January Curt Hottinger shared this photo of his mom’s 
friend at the Powell Park bubbler at West Ave & Jackson in the late 1930’s. The familiar 
ornate bubbler is now gone, whereabouts unknown to me. In it’s place is a wheelchair-
accessible drinking fountain. I’m all for wheelchair-accessible fountains, more of which are 
planned to be installed as time passes. But I see no reason that the ornate cast-iron 
treasures can’t be left in place, alongside the wheelchair accessible, even if in some 
cases they can’t be operational. Having been invited to request La Crosse Heritage 
Preservation Commission preservation of La Crosse’s “Bubblers”, I’ll be submitting 
screenshots of posts, photos, and member comments --- some 200 pages in all – to show 
that overwhelming numbers of people from La Crosse treasure them, value them and want 
them preserved. If you’re among them, this is your chance to be heard!

     Then vs Now: The Drinking Fountain We Called           
X a “Bubbler” and the New One Now at Powell Park.
   Do You Want La Crosse’s Old Bubblers Preserved?

     

    Over 300 Likes,              
XComments, and Shares    









  A School and Another Bubbler GONE. 
  Another Neighborhood Loses the Oasis
  Where Thousands Happily Drank Cold Water

          





  





 



 XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX



 

  

 
  

             



        



 Over 1,500 Likes, Comments and Shares            
 in Nov of 2022



 Over 500 Likes, Comments and Shares in 2017    



    “a bunch in surplus at the city water works”



The person below made a similar comment in 2016. 
Note reference to unbroken portions in storage.





   

                                            



  





  











  



        Over 350 Responses in March 2019 



      
 Over 450 Likes, Comments and Shares Jan 2023



 
  Over 200 Likes, Comments and Shares in 2015
    





 



     Over 200 More Likes, Comments and Shares



 Another 300 likes, comments and shares, in just one day





     



Historic Torrance Casting, Founded in 1876.  
Torrance Cast Our Treasured Bubblers!

  
Cold-water Bubblers! Loved for      
       Generations Since 1890.
  Preserve & Restore Cold!
Christine Torrance Beaudry shared this 1882 photo of the family-owned and 
operatedTorrance foundry when it was on Jay St betrween Front & Second. She also 
shared the photo at bottom right of her own daughter at a Torrance drinking fountain that was 
cast in 1898 and is now outside the Onalaska library. La Crosse’s first drinking fountain was a
gift of Dr Farnk White Beaver Powell in 1890. In a comment I’ll share a screen-capture of 
Christine’s memories of drinking cold water at La Crosse’s iconic green bubblers, and her 
support of action to preserve them. Last, Christine shared old Torrance business cards 
showing it was first on Jay St, then at 328 South Front St before moving to its current location 
at 3131 Commerce St in the 1970’s. Today Torrance Castings is a community-minded and 
state-of-the-art operation La Crosse is blessed to have. I’ll share more about it in a comment. 



 



   Torrance Biz Cards
  116 Jay St between Front & Second
          Later 328 South Front



  La Crosse Without Its Ornate Bubblers 
  Would Be Like La Crosse Without Grandad
  or Grandad Without the USA Flag on Top!     

La Crosse’s iconic cast iron green bubblers are slowly but steadily dissappearing. Only
about 31 remain, and they’ve been outfitted with push-button spigots causing them to deliver 
tepid water instead of the cold water that flowed continuously during the summer and 
quenched the thirst of tens of thousands in the past. That was done to save what some 
thought was a waste of water. It saves a total of only $1,750 per year, and it turns out that the 
La Crosse aquifer never was being depleted at all and is more than adequate to meet La 
Crosse’s needs even if the bubblers flowed all year. In some cases the bubblers are being 
replaced with wheelchair-accessible fountains, even though the old bubblers could be left in 
place and stand alongside them. I’m nearing the end of posting repeatedly about this and will 
soon submit an appeal to preserve the bubblers to the La Crosse Heritage Commission, in 
response to a commissioner’s invitation. The appeal will include 200 pages of screenshots
representative of thousands of member comments responding to posts about 
bubblers. Almost everyone wants them preserved. There would be enough comments 
to fill 1,000 pages but that would crash my already stressed computer.



  
Thank you for skimming a representative  
fraction of thousands of comments from
people who want bubblers preserved and       
those who also want them to deliver            
always-cold water. Few don’t. 
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Craig, Sondra

From: Gregory Hilbert <greghilbert@hotmail.com>
Sent: Monday, August 4, 2025 1:41 AM
To: ZZ Council Members
Subject: One Last Thought Before Tues Aug 5 Bubbler Meeting

*** CAUTION: This email originated from an external sender. DO NOT click links or open attachments unless you recognize the sender and 
know the content is safe. ***  

 
Dear La Crosse City Council Members, 
 
Regarding the Notion That the Only Solution to the ADA Non-Compliance 
Problem Is To Keep The Bubblers Turned Off Despite Public Opinion. 
 
I find it hard to believe that there's a tall stack of cases where the federal 
ADA bureaucracy has successfully sued or fined a city or town that is 
installing compliant drinking fountains, for keeping century-old bubblers 
running when they have been designated for preservation on historical 
and heritage grounds, and when turning them off puts public health at risk.  
 
If they threaten to sue or fine, or do, see them in court, and see them in 
the courts of public opinion reaching higher authority via national media.   
 
THE PUBLIC HEALTH RISK: Ample hydration is often urged by physicians 
and other healthcare sources of every kind. In conditions of high heat, so are 
the warnings to avoid dehydration. Some consequences like muscle cramps 
are temporary, but heat stroke can be quickly fatal. Heat stroke occurs when 
heat — typically accompanied by dehydration — causes the body's temperature 
to rise rapidly, the sweating mechanism fails, and the body is unable to cool down. 
When heat stroke occurs, the body temperature can rise to 106°F or higher 
within 10 to 15 minutes. It can quickly damage the brain, heart, kidneys and 
muscles. The damage gets worse the longer treatment is delayed, which increases 
the risk of death. I’m talking about 60,000 Emergency Room cases, 7,800  
hospitalizations, and 1,600 deaths per year nationally. 
 
This is but one of many reasons to restore La Crosse's treasured bubblers to the 
continuous delivery of fresh, cold water that prevailed for 100 years. Nothing   
that all those city councils did for all those years pleased more citizens and visitors 
at a cost anywhere near as low as the pittance for bubblers. 
 
Sincerely, Gregory Hilbert  
 
 
 
 
 

 Some people who received this message don't often get email from greghilbert@hotmail.com. Learn why this is important   


	
	
	
	La Crosse’s circa 1891-1894 Plan for Supplying Water to “Pre-Bubbler” Drinking Fountains. It Came on the Heels of Dr Frank Powell’s Donation of La Crosse’s First Drinking Fountain at Second & Main in 1890. Red X’s show the placements that ensued. Gov Peck’s donation fountain was installed at Fifth & Main.

